

## The Role of Auxin in Plastic Development of Plant Root System Architecture in Response to Abiotic Stimuli

Yankun Zhao<sup>1,2<sup>§</sup></sup> • Tao Wang<sup>1,2<sup>§</sup></sup> • Wensheng Zhang<sup>1</sup> • Xia Li<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> The State Key Laboratory of Plant Cell and Chromosome Engineering, Center of Agricultural Resources Research, Institute of Genetics and Developmental Biology, Chinese Academy of Sciences, 286 Huaizhong Road, Shijiazhuang, Hebei 050021, China

<sup>2</sup> Graduate University of Chinese Academy Sciences, Beijing 10003, China

§ These authors contributed equally to this work

Corresponding author: \* xli@genetics.ac.cn

## ABSTRACT

Plants have evolved abilities to cope with changes in their external environment because of their sessile nature. This regulatory plasticity leads to modifications in physiology, morphology and/or development, which improve the chances of survival and reproductive success under adverse environmental conditions. Hormones are involved in the link between the genome and the environment, and directly affect phenotypic characteristics. The growth hormone auxin has been considered as a master regulator controlling almost every aspect of plant growth; however, the role of auxin in plant developmental plasticity in response to biotic and abiotic stimuli has not drawn much attention. Recently, genetic and biochemical analyses have revealed that changes in auxin biosynthesis, polar transport and auxin sensitivity in response to various abiotic stresses can produce changes in gene transcription and modification of metabolic rates in stressed plants. Dynamic localization of auxin and inhibitory, stimulatory and/or synergistic interaction with other hormones both influence phenotypic plasticity. These results have provided novel insights into a molecular basis for auxin regulation of developmental plasticity in coupling extrinsic and intrinsic cues. In this review, we summarize recent advances in plant root morphological adaptation with a particular focus on understanding the interaction between the auxin and environmental cues in plant root plastic morphogenesis.

Keywords: adaptive response, auxin, environmental stimuli, developmental plasticity, abiotic stress

Abbreviations: ABA, absisic acid; ARF, auxin-response factor; AUX/IAA, auxin/indole-3-acetic acid; IAA, indole-3-acetic acid; LRs, lateral roots; N, nitrogen; NPA, naphthylphthalamic acid; P, phosphorus; PIN, pin-formed; QC, quiescent center; RSA, root system architecture; SOS, salt overly sensitive; TIR1, transport inhibitor response 1

## CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	19
HOW AUXIN SHAPES PLANT MORPHOGENESIS	20
AUXIN MEDIATES ROOT TROPISM	21
AUXIN AND PRIMARY ROOT GROWTH INHIBITION BY STRESSES	22
Nitrogen availability	22
Phosphorus availability.	22
Salt stress	23
Water status	23
Heavy metal toxicity	23
AUXIN AND REPROGRAM OF LATERAL ROOT FORMATION	24
Nitrogen availability	24
Phosphorus deficiency	24
Sulfur deficiency	25
Salt stress	25
Water status	25
AUXIN AND REMODELING OF ROOT HAIR DEVELOPMENT	25
Nitrogen availability	25
Phosphorus deficiency	26
Low iron availability	26
Salt stress	26
Water status	26
CONCLUSION	27
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	27
REFERENCES	27

## INTRODUCTION

Recent global environmental changes have raised many new problems for ecology and human beings that how the global environment will change and the physiological, ecological and evolutionary responses to the environment of individual organisms, communities and ecosystems have drawn extensive attention in recent years. Because many



Fig. 1 Schematic diagram of the morphological changes associated with plant adaptation to salt stress. When the plants are exposed to high salinity, growth of primary root is inhibited and lateral roots are stimulated (A). Initiation and elongation of root hairs are also negatively affected by salt stress (B).

plants and animals are capable of developing specific characteristics that are well adapted to particular environments, research into evolutionary ecology, molecular biology and behavioral development has focused on the interplay between the developing organism and the environment in which it lives. The key finding is that a given genotype can give rise to different phenotypes depending on environmental conditions.

As sessile organisms, plants have evolved a great capacity to adapt to adverse environmental conditions. The process of adaptation is complex, and there can be immediate and short-term changes in physiology, behavior and morphology. Long-term adaptation to the environment can also be expressed in various aspects of development of the next generation. Such adaptive responses allow plants to cope with environmental stresses and pressures. For example, under salt stress, plants activate ion transporters/antiporters to exclude excessive Na<sup>+</sup> or get the Na<sup>+</sup> into the vacuoles to maintain ion homeostasis (physiological adaptation) (Serrano and Rodriguez-Navarro 2001; Zhu 2003) and Arabidopsis seedlings change their root growth direction to avoid damage from excessive ions (behavior adaptation) (Sun et al. 2008). Plants also show reduced root growth and enhanced formation of lateral and adventitious roots (morphological adaptation) (West et al. 2004; He et al. 2005; Saqib et al. 2005; Sun et al. 2008) because the ultimate size, shape, and structure of a plant mainly depends on postembryonic development, morphological adaptation, also known as phenotypic plasticity, in response to external stimuli is essential for reproductive success and survival. As shown in Fig. 1, different plant species showed similar characteristics in morphological adaptation in response to mild and chronic stress, including inhibition of root elongation, stimulation of lateral root (LR) development and ultimate coordinate morphological changes (Potters et al. 2007, 2009).

Stress-induced physiological, behavioral and morphological adaptation is mainly influenced by plant hormones. Among these factors, abscisic acid (ABA) plays very important roles in many aspects of plant development and in initiation of adaptive responses to various abiotic stresses. Great progress has been achieved in understanding ABAdependent signaling pathways that modulate the physiological, behavioral and morphological adaptation of plants in response to drought, cold and salinity (Xiong et al. 1999; Verslues and Zhu 2005). Ethylene is another so-called stress hormone having roles in plant adaptation. It has been documented that ethylene is involved in stress-induced growth retardation and promotion of root hair development (Tanimoto et al. 1995; Morgan and Drew 1997; Alonso et al. 1999; Dolan 2001). However, we still lack a clear understanding of the regulatory role of the major plant hormones auxin and cytokinin in plant adaptation to various abiotic stresses. Plant hormone auxin indole-3-acetic acid (IAA) is known to control almost every aspect of plant growth from putting down roots to determining where to start a new root or branches. Although growing evidence implicates a link between auxin and plant morphological adaptation, the exact role of auxin in shaping the response to environmental stresses and the underlying mechanisms for phenotypic plasticity are not well defined. Since there are some excellent reviews that summarize the recent advances in understanding the effects of ABA and ethylene on plant stress responses (Morgan and Drew 1997; Verslues and Zhu 2005), this review will focus on major recent advances in auxin-mediated plant growth and developmental responses to various abiotic stresses.

#### HOW AUXIN SHAPES PLANT MORPHOGENESIS

Just like its name implies, auxin plays a central role in plant growth. Plant growth refers to an irreversible increase in size consisting of an increase in both cell number and cell size. Since the first documentation by Charles and Francis Darwin in *The Power of Movement in Plants*, the isolation and function of auxins have drawn much attention over the past century. Recent systematic application of genetic and molecular techniques has led to the elucidation of molecular mechanisms of auxin-mediated growth regulation.

The most important advance was the discovery of a central regulatory role of auxin in root development and specification from the earliest stages of embryogenesis (Sabatini *et al.* 1999; Friml *et al.* 2003). Auxin was found to accumulate in the small apical derivatives after division of the zygote of *Arabidopsis* plant and maximum remains apically positioned throughout the development of the preglobular embryo (Friml *et al.* 2003). During late embryo development, auxin response maxima can be clearly detected at the root pole (Mravec *et al.* 2008). The pattern of auxin distribution and maximum are dynamically regulated, which subsequently specify the root meristem organization and determine the ability of roots to grow (Blilou *et al.* 2005).

The changes in the patterns of auxin accumulation and redistribution are correlated with the distribution of the specific members of the Pin-formed (PIN) protein family, the auxin efflux carriers (Aida et al. 2002; Friml et al. 2003). For example, during Arabidopsis embryogenesis, a location shift of PIN1, PIN4 and PIN7 was found to be responsible for auxin distribution and determination of auxin maximum. It is proposed that different auxin efflux carriers have varied transport rates of auxin which may also contribute to changes in auxin gradients and relocation (Vanneste and Friml 2009). In addition, local differences in auxin synthesis and/or metabolism may also influence the auxin gradient and maximum (Zazimalova and Napier 2003). Furthermore, several lines of evidence suggest that auxin regulates the cell cycle and proliferation of root meristem via changes in cellular redox status (Jiang and Feldman 2005). In the root tip, the redox status of the quiescent center (QC), a small population of cells that rarely divides, and the adjacent rapidly dividing cells are different, and the QC displays higher oxidation levels (Kerk and Feldman 1995; Takahama 1996; Kert et al. 2000; Jiang et al. 2003). High levels of auxin induce generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS)

(Joo *et al.* 2001; Schopfer *et al.* 2002; Kawano 2003; Jiang and Feldman 2005). Auxin-induced ROS generation may involve free radical generation via peroxidase-catalyzed oxidation of IAA (Kawano 2003), alteration in the activities of redox-associated systems (Jiang *et al.* 2003; Pignocchi and Foyer 2003) and/or induction of NADH oxidase that leads to the production of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (Liszkay *et al.* 2003; Morre *et al.* 2003). However, the mechanism of how auxin leads to generation of ROS is still unknown. In plants, there is convincing evidence that cellular redox status is directly linked to the cell proliferation (Kerk and Feldman 1995; Jiang *et al.* 2003; Liso *et al.* 2004). It is proposed that during embryogenesis, development modulation of auxin homeostasis and redox status is critical for establishment and maintenance of the QC and meristem integrity (Jiang and Feldman 2005).

The levels and the patterns of auxin distribution are crucial for cell expansion and enlargement. Addition of low levels of IAA stimulated rapid elongation of corn (Zea mays L.) coleoptiles (Rayle et al. 1970). Campanoni and Nick (2005) showed that 1-naphthaleneacetic acid (NAA) promoted tobacco cell elongation through an auxin binding protein 1 (ABP1) mediated pathway. Loss of function in ABP1 or over-expression of ABP1 resulted in altered cell elongation in Arabidopsis (Jones et al. 1998; Chen et al. 2001). Other evidence of auxin dependent regulation of cell elongation/expansion includes that mutants deficient in auxin and auxin response are dwarf (Ruegger et al. 1997; Takase et al. 2004). These results suggest a critical role of auxin and auxin sensitivity in plant cell elongation. Most recently, Grieneisen et al. (2007) demonstrated that PINmediated regulation of auxin gradients and maxima in the root tip guide root growth by modulating cell fate specification, cell division and elongation.

Auxin and auxin redistribution is also required for development of lateral roots (LRs), particular LR meristem initiation and primordium development (Laskowski et al. 1995; Casimiro et al. 2001; Benková et al. 2003; Fukaki et al. 2007; Fukaki and Tasaka 2009). For example, exogenous application of auxin promotes LR formation by activating division of the pericycle cells in Arabidopsis roots (Laskowski et al. 1995; Magidin et al. 2003). The mutants overproducing auxin or having an altered auxin distribution generate more LRs (Boerjan et al. 1995; Marchant et al. 2002). In contrast, gain-of-function solitary-root 1 (slr1/ iaa14) and iaa28 mutants have no or less LRs respectively (Fukaki et al. 2002; Dreher et al. 2006). It is clear now that during plant development, auxin can reactivate differentiated cells to form lateral meristems, promote additional vascular tissue development and regulate LR formation. The levels and locations of the auxin maximum determine the positions and quantity of LRs (Dubrovsky et al. 2008). Recently, Laskowski et al. (2008) discovered that stretching root cells initiates changes in auxin transport by up-regulation of auxin influx carrier (AUX1) and down-regulation of PIN, leading to LR initiation in plants. Furthermore, recent studies reveal the role of two RING-finger ligases SINAT5 and XBAT32 in LR initiation, indicating that mul-tiple E3s, in addition to the SCF<sup>TIR1/ABF1-5</sup> E3, are directly involved in the action of auxin during LR initiation (Xie et al. 2002; Nodzon et al. 2004). SINAT5, ubiquitinates NAC1, a transcriptional activator that functions downstream of TIR1 to promote auxin-mediated lateral root development. The mechanism of protein degradation might allow rapid adjustments of the position and density of LR meristem initiation.

Auxin also controls root epidermal cell development in a concentration-dependent manner. The epidermal cell fate specification, initiation and outgrowth all require auxin. A recent study showed that AUX1-dependent transport through non-hair cells maintains an auxin supply to developing hair cells as they increase in distance from the root tip, and sustains root-hair outgrowth (Jones *et al.* 2009). Clearly, alterations in auxin localization and maximum can differentially modify growth of cells within an organ, thus influencing organ size and shape, and subsequent overall plant architecture.

In the last few decades, great progress has been made and many mutants have been isolated, ranging from auxin synthesis to auxin transport and auxin responses (Hobbie and Estelle 1995; Ottenschläger et al. 2003; Paponov et al. 2005; Mockaitis and Estelle 2008). With this increase in the determinants found, the auxin signal pathway is becoming much clearer. The most exciting finding is that auxin perception occurs through a novel mechanism, in which auxin binds to the auxin receptor transport inhibitor response 1 (TIR1), a F-box protein, and functions by directly regulating the ubiquitin (Ub) protein ligase  $SCF^{TIR1}$  (SKP1-Cullin1-F-box protein), in this case TIR1, resulting in AUX/ IAA ubiquitination and subsequent degradation (Dharmasiri et al. 2005; Kepinski and Leyser 2005). The degradation of AUX/IAA proteins releases the auxin-response factor (ARF) and actives the auxin response gene expression (Leyser 2002; Mockaitis and Estelle 2008).

Regulation of cell division, cell elongation and lateral organ development of plants by auxin may also involve interplays with other morphogens. It has been shown that auxin controls root cell proliferation and enlargement by modulating cellular responses to gibberellin (GA) (Fu and Harbred 2003; Fukaki and Tasaka 2009). The synergistic action of brassinosteroids (BR) and auxin on plant cell proliferation and enlargement was also reported (Nemhauser et al. 2004; Hardtke et al. 2007). BR influence plant development in part by affecting the distribution of auxin (Bao et al. 2004). Recent studies also demonstrate that interaction of BR biosynthesis and auxin signalling through a BRXmediated feedback loop is required for optimal root growth both embryonically and post-embryonically (Mouchel et al. 2006). These findings suggest that the auxin signaling pathway is highly complex. A full understanding of the auxin pathway will still be a hot and challenging topic for the future.

#### **AUXIN MEDIATES ROOT TROPISM**

Plants grow in a permanently changing environment. In response to external signals, plants activate their protective/ defense systems and this eventually leads to the alteration of auxin, which subsequently binds to the receptors that activate transcriptional regulators downstream of responsive genes (Potters *et al.* 2007, 2009). By targeting many genes, auxin serves as a master switch in the control of network responses that underlie behavioral and morphological adaptation (Malamy and Ryan 2001; Malamy 2005; Potters *et al.* 2007, 2009).

One famous example of auxin-mediated plant behavioral adaptation to environmental stimuli is phototropism. This phenomenon was originally documented by Charles and Francis Darwin. They found that exposure to light in one area of a grass coleoptile causes bending towards light in another, suggesting the involvement of a transported signaling (Darwin 1880). The active molecules were later isolated and crystallized, and were named auxin. Recent studies showed that light promotes asymmetric auxin distribution in the stem causing asymmetric growth and eventually organ bending (Kimura and Kagawa 2006; Tanaka et al. 2006). Light-regulated orientation of shoot growth can optimize photosynthesis and plant survival. Gravity is another constant environmental stimulus. In response to the gravity vector, the shoot grows upward away from the stimulus (negative gravitropism), whereas the root always grows along with the gravity vector (positive gravitropism) (Sack 1991; Fukaki et al. 1996; Mano et al. 2006). When their growth direction changes, shoots and roots can rapidly reorient themselves and grow against and toward gravity respectively. Similar asymmetric distribution on either side of the organ is also observed.

The observation of asymmetric distribution of auxin in bending organs in response to light and gravity led to the formulation of the Cholodney-Went hypothesis, which hypothesized an unequal distribution of auxin between two sides of the curving organ as the cause of tropic growth (Went and Thimann 1937). Indeed, application of polar auxin transport inhibitors, such as naphthylphthalamic acid (NPA), inhibits auxin efflux and tropic growth curvature, but not auxin uptake. Recent analysis of Arabidopsis mutants with agravitropic roots identified the PIN2 and PIN3 proteins as individually required for root gravitropism (Chen et al. 1998; Luschnig et al. 1998; Müller et al. 1998; Friml et al. 2002). It has been shown that loss of PIN2 is sufficient to establish unequal distribution of auxin in the elongation zone, and the latest results demonstrate that the proteosome is involved in the control of PIN2 protein turnover, the subsequent asymmetric distribution of PIN2 at the upper and lower sides of the root, and in gravitropic responses (Abas et al. 2006). Mutants of AUX1 and PIN3 which expresses preferentially in columella cells also exhibit gravitropic defects (Bennett et al. 1996; Firml et al. 2002; Swarup et al. 2005). Moreover, auxin inducible genes, such as AUX/IAA genes, SMALL AUXIN UP-REGULATED RNAs (SAUR) and GH3 were also found to be asymmetrically distributed during gravitropic growth, and the mutations in the corresponding genes resulted in alteration in gravitropic response (McClure and Guilfoyle 1989; Conner et al. 1990; Esmon et al. 2006). These molecular and genetic results provide convincing evidence that auxin transport and the auxin signaling pathway are essential for plant response to gravity stimulus.

In addition to light and gravity, other abiotic signals, such as moisture and ion gradients, can also induce tropic growth. The former, termed hydrotropism, is the response of roots to a moisture gradient. Hydrotropism is a common response for plants (Takahashi et al. 2009). Auxin transport inhibitor 2,3,5-triiodobenzoic acid (TIBA), blocked hydrotropic response of pea and cucumber roots, suggesting that auxin polar transport plays an important role in hydrotropism (Takahashi and Suge 1991; Takahashi et al. 1999; Mizuno et al. 2002). Interestingly, Arabidopsis plant does not require polar auxin transport for the induction of hydrotropism, because application of TIBA or NPA does not affect the tropic response of the roots to moisture gradients (Kaneyasu et al. 2007). It is proposed that auxin redistribution or action may function in a species-specific manner (Takahashi et al. 2008, 2009). Whether an unidentified mechanism regulates auxin functions and how gravitropism interferes with hydrotropism are still not clear. In response to ion gradients in the growth medium, Arabidopsis plants also showed negative halotropism mediated by auxin transport (Li and Zhang 2008; Sun et al. 2008). After perception of excess ions, plant roots activate the SOS (salt overly sensitive) signaling pathway, which regulates PIN2 expression at both transcriptional and posttranscriptional levels, resulting in asymmetric distribution of auxin and the subsequent negative halotropism. Both hydrotropic and negative halotropic growth are adaptive responses (avoidancetropism), which protect plant cells against dehydration and ion toxicity through regulation of root orientation. Avoidance-tropism also includes obstacle avoidance through which the plant root curves vigorously away from a barrier in the soil. Clearly, a complex interaction between moisture/ ion gradient, touch sensing and gravity sensing helps growing roots maintain efficient access to water and nutrients in the soil.

## AUXIN AND PRIMARY ROOT GROWTH INHIBITION BY STRESSES

The primary root is formed during embryogenesis. Its growth status influences root system architecture and plant development. The primary root growth is controlled princepally by cell division in the root meristem and elongation and expansion of root cells.

#### Nitrogen availability

Nitrogen (N) is essential for plants. The levels of organic and inorganic N in soil are highly variable, and have pronounced effects on LR development (Zhang and Forde 1998; Linkohr *et al.* 2002; Boukcim *et al.* 2006; Nibau *et al.* 2008). N supply can affect root growth (Zhao *et al.* 2007; Tian *et al.* 2008). Recent studies show that high levels of nitrate substantially inhibit elongation of primary, seminal and crown roots of maize (*Zea mays* L.). At 20 mM nitrate, primary root growth was reduced by 17% compared with the untreated control during a 12-day treatment period (Tian *et al.* 2008). The crown roots were most sensitive with a 30% reduction in length. Further evidence shows that root inhibition caused by high nitrate is primarily caused by reduced cell elongation, because the sizes of root meristems remain largely unchanged (Tian *et al.* 2008).

Root growth retardation in response to high nitrate is closely related to reduction of IAA concentrations in roots, especially in the sections close to root tips. Exogenous NAA and IAA can restore primary root growth under high nitrate conditions (Zhao *et al.* 2007; Tian *et al.* 2008). Application of IAA also markedly enhanced endogenous NO levels in root apices grown in high nitrate (Zhao *et al.* 2007). The results suggest that auxin may control root cell elongation through regulation of NO levels in the roots in response to high nitrate stress.

When N is deficient in the growth conditions, plant root growth is also affected with varied rates among different plant species. *Arabidopsis thaliana* is sensitive to low N, and root growth is significantly inhibited by low N availability (Martin *et al.* 2002; Bi *et al.* 2007; Peng *et al.* 2007a, 2007b). In contrast, its wild relative *Thellungiella halophila* is tolerant to N deprivation (Kant *et al.* 2008). Growth of modern maize hybrids and wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) cultivars are less sensitive to N starvation than the old lines (McCullough *et al.* 1994; Ortiz-Monasterio *et al.* 1997; Ding *et al.* 2005). However, the molecular mechanisms that how plants adapt to and tolerate low N stress conditions and regulate N use efficiency are still not clear.

Auxin has also been implicated in nitrate uptake and the subsequent root growth regulation. For example, *Arabidopsis* AtNRT1.1 (CHL1), a dual-affinity nitrate transporter, is responsible for both low and high affinity nitrate uptake. *CHL1* is preferentially expressed in the root tips of primary and LRs (Guo *et al.* 2002). Interestingly, *CHL1* expression is highly inducible by exogenous auxin with a similar induction pattern as DR5 in wild type plants, and the mutants overproducing auxin (*yucca* and *rooty/superroot1*) show high levels of *CHL1* expression in the corresponding regions. These results suggest that auxin may be an important regulator which may improve N uptake and root growth by modulating CHL1 in root tips of *Arabidopsis*.

## Phosphorus availability

Phosphorus (P) is another essential nutrient critical for plant growth and development, and it is primarily taken up via the root as inorganic P. Because of its low mobility in soil, low P availability often inhibits plant growth and reduces plant productivity (Holford 1997; Raghothama 1999). When growing under limiting phosphate conditions, primary root growth of Arabidopsis plants is dramatically retarded (Williamson et al. 2001; López-Bucio et al. 2002; Al-Ghazi et al. 2003; López-Bucio et al. 2005; Nacry et al. 2005). The studies show that primary root growth inhibition by low P is caused by a shift from an indeterminate to a determinate developmental program. Low P first reduces cell elongation, followed by progressive loss of meristematic cells and the ceasing of cell proliferation in the primary roots (Sánchez-Calderón et al. 2005; Jain et al. 2007). A further study using the cell cycle marker CycB1;1:uidA and the QC identity marker QC46:GUS indicates that low P induced-root developmental determination is related to alteration of the QC.

Under normal conditions, the distribution of auxin and auxin maxima play an important role in QC formation, which is required for meristem organization and activity. Disappearance of QC is associated with roots becoming determinate (Jiang and Fedman 2005). It is conceivable that auxin plays a role in the root growth inhibition. However, genetic, physiological and biochemical studies show that low-P-induced developmental determinate program of root growth and subsequent growth inhibition are auxin-independent (Williamson et al. 2001; López-Bucio et al. 2002; Al-Ghazi et al. 2003; López-Bucio et al. 2005; Jain et al. 2007). It has been proposed that modulation of the mitotic activity of the primary root by the P-specific local sensing pathway lies downstream of the auxin-mediated maintenance of the root meristem. More studies are needed to uncover the mechanism underlying developmental plasticity of primary root growth in response to low P.

#### Salt stress

Maintenance of ion homeostasis is very important to many biological progresses such as enzyme reaction, and potential modulation. When plants grow in conditions containing inappropriate concentrations of nutritional ions, disturbance of ion homeostasis can occur. Such disturbance in homeostasis will directly affect the physiology and morphology of plants. High salinity markedly inhibits primary root growth in various plant species (Lin and Kao 1995; Reinhardt and Rost 1995; Kouki et al. 2001). Kinematic analysis of Arabidopsis primary root growth shows that growth reduction of stressed roots is caused by reduced cell production and shortened cell length (Burssens et al. 2000; Fricke and Peters 2002). However, salt stress does not affect the average cell cycle duration; instead it decreases the number of dividing meristematic cells. The salt induced-changes in cell division are achieved by dynamically regulating activity of cyclin-dependent kinase, such as CDC2aAt, CycA2;1, CycB1;1 (Burssens et al. 2000), CDKA;1 and CDKB1;1 (Fricke and Peters 2002) and the downstream target genes. This process is adjustable and reversible and enables plant roots to grow at an appropriate rate under given growth conditions.

There is extensive evidence to show that ABA mediates regulation of adaptive responses of plants to high salinity, including root growth retardation (Mulhollanda et al. 2003; Khadri et al. 2007). Regulatory roles of auxin in the growth reprogram are much less known. Current evidence suggests that auxin may play a very important role in plastic development of plants under salt stress. When the ion concentration around the plants is high or low, changes in auxin synthesis, metabolism and sensitivity under salt stress has been noticed. Exogenous IAA mimics not only the inhibition of salt stress on primary root growth, but also the effects of salt stress on the enzymes of carbohydrate metabolism in chickpea seedlings (Kaur et al. 2003). These results suggest that salt stress signaling may modulate the auxin pathway to regulate the morphological adaptation of plants to salt stress. The auxin-resistant mutant axr1-24 (auxin resistant 1-24) was more tolerant to inhibition of primary root growth by NaCl at concentrations less than 128 mM (Tiryaki 2007). The gain-of-function mutant in GH3, wes1-D, shows substantially increased salt tolerance (Park et al. 2007). PIN2 expression is repressed by salt stress at both transcriptional and posttranscriptional levels (Sun et al. 2008; Dinneny et al. 2008). The diminished expression pattern of PIN2 in sos1 mutant under salt stress also supports this hypothesis.

#### Water status

Plant growth generally decreases when soil water is limiting. Maize root growth, including elongation and radial expansion, is greatly inhibited when the water potentials become low (Sharp *et al.* 1988). Therefore, the roots of stressed plants are shorter and thinner compared with those of untreated controls. This morphological change is likely a common phenomenon for the angiosperm roots. Although root growth is less sensitive to water stress than shoots, water stress clearly inhibits cell division and cell volume. The mechanisms of how cell division of meristematic cells in the root tips is modulated by various levels of water status and how the cell elongation and expansion is controlled remain to be studied.

Like ABA, auxin, such as IAA (Havlová et al. 2008) and indole-3-butyric acid (IBA) (Ludwig-Müller 2007) accumulates in Arabidopsis and tobacco roots and shoots upon exposure to water stress. Increased levels of auxin in the stressed maize roots were also observed (Ribaut and Pilet 1994; Xin et al. 1997). The function of auxin during the drought-stress response of roots remains to be elucidated. The application of high ABA concentrations promoted IBA synthetase activity and IBA contents in the same way as water stress and it was hypothesized that an increase of endogenous ABA induced by water stress may promote IAA and IBA synthesis and modulates plant growth (Ludwig-Müller 2007; Havlová et al. 2008). In addition, comparable studies on two-dimensional protein patterns of Ara*bidopsis* wild type and *axr1* mutants suggest an interaction between auxin signaling and drought signals in plant root morphogenesis (Leymarie et al. 1996). Further physiological and molecular analysis of the axr1-3 mutant of Arabi*dopsis* reveals that functional auxin signaling is required for the induction of stress-related protein RD29B in roots and in drought-induced rhizogenesis (Bianchi et al. 2002).

#### Heavy metal toxicity

Heavy metals are toxic to plants resulting in reduced agricultural productivity. Heavy metals, such as chromium (Cr), aluminum (Al) and lead (Pb) in the growth medium/soil cause great growth inhibition of primary roots (Castro et al. 2007; Kozhevnikova et al. 2007; Rounds and Larsen 2008). The most important discovery for the heavy metal-induced inhibition of primary roots is that various heavy metals severely affect cell division, the function of QC and organization of root tips. For example, after entering plant cells, Pb inhibits cell division in the root cap, and activates cell division of QC, resulting in a defective root meristem structure (Kozhevnikova et al. 2007). Recently, Rounds and Larsen (2008) provide evidence that Al toxicity-induced inhibition of primary root growth is also caused by DNA damage and subsequent arrest of the cell cycle and impaired QC. This might be a common response of plants to toxic heavy metals though the mechanisms of uptake and transport of the heavy metals are different.

Analysis of the responses of wild type Arabidopsis and the auxin-resistant mutants  $axr^2$  and  $aux^{1-7}$  to Cr (VI) indicates that auxin is not involved in root growth regulation. Instead, increase in the sulfate, phosphate or nitrate concentrations in the growth media dramatically alleviates the growth inhibition caused by Cr (VI) (Castro et al. 2007). However, the most recent results showed that the primary root growth inhibition by increased levels of Ni<sup>2+</sup> or Mn<sup>2+</sup> is modulated by altered auxin response, which is regulated by the vacuolar cation/H<sup>+</sup> antiporter CAX4 (Mei et al. 2009). Under metal stresses, CAX4 was induced in root apex and lateral root primordia, the loss of function mutant displayed altered responses to heavy metals, Ni<sup>2+</sup>, Mn<sup>2+</sup> and Cd<sup>2</sup> auxin, as well as root growth. Auxin redistribution through auxin influx and efflux in the stressed roots was also shown to mediate Al<sup>3+</sup>-mediated root growth arrest (Sun et al. 2009). Genetic and biochemical analysis indicate that ethylene may function upstream of auxin signaling in the Al<sup>3</sup> induced root growth inhibition. The results suggest that auxin signaling plays an important role in root growth of the seedlings grown under heavy metal stress conditions.

## AUXIN AND REPROGRAM OF LATERAL ROOT FORMATION

Plant architecture is largely determined by lateral organ development along roots and shoots. Lateral organs are initiated postembryonically, therefore their development is highly plastic in response to environmental cues. Since roots are required for the acquisition of water and nutrients, for experiencing alterations in soil moisture, salinity and nutrient availability, and for anchoring the plant in the ground, much attention has been paid to how LRs are modified in response to various abiotic stresses and what the underlying molecular mechanisms are.

### Nitrogen availability

It has been well documented that localized high nitrate in low-nitrate conditions results in local stimulation of LR growth, whereas global high concentrations of nitrate inhibits LR initiation and elongation of emerged LRs (Drew and Saker 1975; Zhang and Forde 2000). This appears to be a common feature among many plant species (Robinson 1994; Hodge 2004). However, different species show different patterns of nitrate-induced modification in LR development. For example, localized nitrate supplies increased both the number and growth rate of the LRs in barley plants (Drew and Saker 1975), whereas the primary response of Arabidopsis plant roots to localized nitrate supplies was increased elongation of the existing LRs (Zhang and Forde 1998; Linkohr et al. 2002). Nitrate-induced LR elongation is mainly due to increasing cell production rather than cell expansion (Zhang et al. 1999). As ANR1 and AtNRT1 (Arabidopsis thaliana NITRATE TRANSPORTER 1) are key regulators in the local nitrate response of LR development, down-regulation of ANR1 and up-regulation of AtNRT1 by local high nitrate application are directly related to localized stimulation of LR growth (Zhang and Forde 1998; Muños et al. 2004; Gan et al. 2005). In contrast, inhibition of LR development by uniform treatment with high nitrate is caused by retarded growth of the emerged LRs (Zhang et al. 1999). How these responses are regulated and how auxin is involved in plastic development are both currently unknown. Preliminary evidence indicates that the nitrate levels might affect auxin biosynthesis (Caba et al. 2000; Walch-Liu et al. 2006). In soybean, IAA contents in the plant roots grown in high nitrate conditions (8 mM NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>) were approximately 4 times lower than those in the roots grown in the presence of 1 mM NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> (Caba *et al.* 2000). In Arabidopsis, IAA levels in roots were substantially increased after they were transferred from high nitrate to low nitrate conditions (Walch-Liu et al. 2006). Recently, Gifford et al. (2008) provided strong evidence for the link between auxin response and plant response to N. They found that root N response is in a cell specific pattern, and expression of six auxin response factors (ARFs) and seven Aux/IAA genes was within the largest cell-specific response clusters in pericycle and LR cap. By analysis of cell specific and N induced expression pattern of microRNA167 (miR167) and its target gene ARF8, a link between auxin signaling and LR plastic development in response to N availability was further established (Gifford et al. 2008).

Organic N compounds, such as the amino acid L-glutamate and carnitine also affect LR development (Walch-Liu *et al.* 2006; Lelandais-Briere *et al.* 2007). Exposure of Arabidopsis plants to L-glutamate resulted in increased LR density but shorter LRs (Williamson *et al.* 2001). Whether L-glutamate acts a signaling molecule or a nutritional cue remains in question. Gifford *et al.* (2008) compared the expression of ARF8 in pericycle cells treated with nitrate and methionine sulfoximine (MSX), which blocks the assimilation of nitrate into glutamine. MSX treatment blocked the induction of ARF8 and its target genes by nitrate, and the inhibitory effects of MSX were restored by addition of glutamine (Gifford *et al.* 2008). These results suggest that ARF8 and the target genes in the pericycle cells are responsive to glutamine or a downstream metabolite but not nitrate itself; in other words, glutamine/glutamate may act as a predominant signal regulating modification of root system architecture (RSA) in response to N.

#### **Phosphorus deficiency**

Induction of initiation and elongation of LRs by low P is considered as an important adaptive trait, which contributes to the successful exploration of nutrients in the upper layer of the soil (López-Bucio *et al.* 2000; Williamson *et al.* 2001; López-Bucio *et al.* 2002). To achieve this goal, plant species such as *Arabidopsis* form more LRs near the origin of the primary root following the arrest of PR growth (Williamson et al. 2001; López-Bucio *et al.* 2002); some plants (e.g. the bean *phaseolus vulgaris*) shift the root growth direction from downward to outward to maximize P absorption (Bonser *et al.* 1996); the strategy for the N-fixing white lupin to adapt to a low P environment is to form proteoid (cluster) roots that solubilize P by secreting organic acids and phosphatases into the soil (Schulze *et al.* 2006).

Low P is sensed at the primary root tip and the signal is transduced to reprogram the LR development (Svistoonoff et al. 2007). Currently, the molecular mechanism of the signaling pathway from signal perception to reprogramming of RSA remains unknown. However, recent molecular and genetic studies have identified several important genes, such as PHR1 (PHOSPHATE STARVATION RESPONSE 1) and WRKY75 (WRKY DNA-BINDING PROTEIN 75), which may play important roles in developmental plasticity induced by phosphate deficiency (Rubio et al. 2001; Devaiah et al. 2007). However, there is no direct evidence for PHR1 in LR regulation under P deficiency. What we know is that PHR1 encoding a MYB-like transcription factor regulates many genes responsive to P deficiency (Rubio et al. 2001), and mutation in its regulator AtSIZ1, the small ubiquitin modifier (SUMO) E3-ligase, exhibited dramatic alterations in lateral formation in response to P deficiency (Miura et al. 2005). Whether PHR1 is directly responsible for LR formation and how AtSIZ1 and its target gene PHR1 regulate Pdeficient induced root developmental plasticity is still not clear.

Involvement of auxin in the alterations of LRs under P deprived conditions has been proved (López-Bucio et al. 2002; Jain et al. 2007). In Arabidopsis, exogenous application of low concentrations of IAA and the synthetic auxin 2,4-D significantly increased LRs under low P (1 µM), suggesting that auxin is required for the stimulation of lateral formation by low P (Lopez-Bucio et al. 2002). Addition of TIBA markedly reduced low-P induced LR formation, indicating that polar auxin transport is critical for LR formation in the P-deprived plants. Further evidence to support the notion is that mutations in BIG (formerly DARK OVER-EXPRESSION OF CAB 1/TIR3/ASA1), which is required for auxin transport, causes reduced numbers of LRs under low P conditions (López-Bucio et al. 2005). Analysis of the lpr1-1 to lpr1-3 mutants of in LOW PHOSPHATE-RESIS-TANT ROOT, which are allelic to BIG further revealed that BIG is required for activation of pericycle cells and subsequent LR primordia formation. Phenotypic analysis of the auxin related mutants, such as axr4-1, aux1-7, and eir1-1 (ETHYLENE INSENSITIVE ROOT 1) mutants, suggest that auxin sensitivity andredistribution of auxin play a very important role in plastic development of LRs under low-P (Nacry et al. 2005; Jain et al. 2007). Most recently, Pérez-Torres et al (2008) showed that pericycle cells of P-deprived Arabidopsis seedlings are more sensitive to exogenous auxin, and the specific responses of the plant to low P are TIR1 dependent. Loss-of-function in TIR1 confers significantly reduced promotion effects in LRs in response to low P availability. Based on their results, it is proposed that P deprivation increases the expression of TIR1 in Arabidopsis plants, which promotes degradation of AUX/IAA protein (e.g. AXR3) and unshackling of ARFs (e.g. ARF19) which eventually modulate LR formation and outgrowth by

controlling the downstream target genes (Pérez-Torres *et al.* 2008). Most recently, Pérez-Torres *et al.* (2009) show that low Pi-induced plastic development of root system is mediated by modulation of cell cycle in the stressed seed-lings, which is dependent on auxin sensitivity in the root but not the auxin transport (Pérez-Torres *et al* 2009).

#### Sulfur deficiency

Sulfur (S) deficiency promotes early development of LRs and increases the LR density leading to an increase in total root surface area for greater ability of absorption of S, in the form of sulphate (Kutz et al. 2002). Several lines of evidence link auxin to the reprogramming of RSA in Sdeprived plants. Firstly, S-limiting conditions activate the transcription of the NIT3 (NITRILASE 3) gene, which encodes a nitrilase, the enzyme converting indole-3-acetonitrile to IAA, resulting in increased auxin levels in the Sdeprived roots (López-Bucio et al. 2003). Secondly, SURE regions, conserved in the upstream regions of various sulphate-deficient response genes, contain ARF consensus sequences (Maruyama-Nakashita et al. 2004). Thirdly, the expression of auxin responsive AUX/IAA, especially IAA18 (INDOLEACETIC ACID-INDUCED PROTEIN 18) and IAA28, and the gene encoding tryptophan synthase beta chain are all upregulated by S starvation. The results suggest that auxin may be involved in the modulation of plant responses to S deficiency (Nikiforova et al. 2003, 2005).

### Salt stress

Excess ions, such as  $Na^+$ , which produce ionic toxicity and osmotic stress have also been shown to affect LR development in Arabidopsis. Under moderate and severe salt stress, auxin redistribution was dramatically changed in the stressed root tip by analyzing of DR5::GUS, resulting in altered lateral root initiation and emergence (Wang et al. 2009). Under mild salt stress, lateral root initiation was markedly stimulated by increased auxin accumulation in developing primordia (Zolla et al. 2009). It has been shown that the transgenic plants overexpressing SOS1, SOS2 or SOS3 were more tolerant to salt stress than the wild type plants; the transgenic plants had more lateral roots (Yang et al. 2009). These results suggest that the SOS signal pathway is involved in the phenotypic plasticity of LRs under salt stress. Overexpression of NAC2, an ABA responsive gene, resulted in increased salt tolerance of transgenic Arabidopsis plants with more LRs (He et al. 2005). Interestingly, the NAC2 gene is also inducible by auxin, and the upregulation of NAC2 gene expression is reduced in the auxin-insensitive mutant tir1-1, suggesting that auxin might be involved in salt stress-induced LR induction (He et al. 2005; Munns and Tester 2008). Recently, CIPK6, a CBL-interacting protein kinase has also been shown to be involved in root system development and salt tolerance (Tripathi et al. 2009a, 2009b). Overexpression of the constituively active mutant of CaCIPK6 resulted in increased basipetal auxin transport, sensitivity to auxin and subsequently altered lateral root development. Direct evidence of involvement of auxin in LR initiation and growth under salt stress conditions is still lacking.

In contrast,  $K^+$  deprivation significantly inhibits LR elongation (Armengaud *et al.* 2004). Characterization of *Arabidopsis* MYB77 transcription factor reveals that auxin signaling is directly related to altered LR development (Shin *et al.* 2007). *MYB77* regulates plant responses to auxin by interacting with ARFs, and interaction between MYB77 and ARF7 controls lateral initiation. Knockout plants of *myb77* have reduced numbers of LRs responding specifically to potassium-deprived conditions.

## Water status

Water stress affects RSA pronouncedly. As soon as the stress occurs, plant roots can sense the signal and respond im-

mediately. In *in vitro* assays, reduction in water availability represses LR emergence, with the initiation largely unaffected (van der Weele *et al.* 2000; Deak and Malamy 2005). When plants are exposed to progressive drought in soil, newly formed LRs are short and tuberized. These LRs have different structures from the normal LRs formed before water stress. Importantly, these drought-induced roots can immediately resume growth when the plants are rehydrated, and form normal LRs.

Auxin has been shown to mediate this process because the auxin-resistant *axr1-3* mutant plants exhibit impaired root responses to water stress compared with those of the wild type plants (Vartanian *et al.* 1994). Most recent results showed that the R2R3-type MYB transcript factor plays very important role to link the ABA and auxin crosstalk in plastic lateral development and subsequent drought tolerance (Seo *et al.* 2009). The mutant overexpressing MYB96 resulted in increased GH3 gene expression, reduced lateral roots and drought tolerance. In contrast, the loss of function mutants were more susceptible to drought with increased number of lateral roots (Seo *et al.* 2009; Seo and Parks 2009). The results provide novel insight into how auxin homeostasis interplayed with ABA signaling to modulate lateral root development in response to drought stress.

# AUXIN AND REMODELING OF ROOT HAIR DEVELOPMENT

Root hairs are important parts of RSA which provide most of the surface area for absorption of water and nutrients. In the past decade, considerable progress has been made in unraveling the mechanisms of root hair cell fate specification and outgrowth. The results show that cell fate determination of root epidermal cells, root hair initiation, and elongation are precisely controlled through temporally and spatially regulating genes such as GL2 (GLABRA 2), WER (WERE-WOLF 1), TTG (TRANSPARENT TESTA GLABRA 1), CPC (CAPRICE) and RHDs (ROOT HAIR DEFECTIVE). GL2, which encodes a homeodomain protein (Rerie et al. 1994), is expressed predominantly in hairless cell files and might be a negative regulator of root-hair development (Masucci et al. 1996). The WD40 domain protein TTG regulates GL2 positively (Larkin et al. 2003). WER and CPC, which encode Myb transcription factors (Wada et al. 1997; Lee and Schiefelbein 1999) and cross regulate each other in a feedback loop (Lee and Schiefelbein 2002), positively and negatively regulate the position-specific expression of GL2, respectively. The RHDl gene is necessary for proper initiation of root hairs, whereas the RHD2, RHD3, and RHD4 genes are required for normal hair elongation (Schiefelbein and Somerville 1990). And the RHD6 gene is possibly involved in directing the selection of the root hair initiation site through a process involving auxin and ethylene (Masucci and Schiefelbein 1994).

Auxin is a key regulator in controlling root epidermal cell development including their initiation and outgrowth in a concentration-dependent manner (Sabatini *et al.* 1999; Blilou *et al.* 2005). As mentioned above, recent evidence shows that high AUX1 auxin transport activity through nonhair cells is crucial for supplying auxin to adjacent developing hair cells and sustainable outgrowth (Jones *et al.* 2009). Plants have evolved adaptive mechanisms to protect plant cells from damage caused by nutrient starvation or excessive ion toxicity by adjusting the surface area. Therefore, root hair development is highly plastic in response to environmental cues.

#### Nitrogen availability

Root hairs play a very important role in N uptake. Firstly, they can transport  $NH_4^+$  and  $NO_3^-$ . One  $NH_4^+$  and two putative low-affinity  $NO_3^-$  transporters have been cloned from tomato; among them, the expression of genes *LeNRT1-2* and *LeAMT1* is root-hair-specific and regulated by an external N supply (Lauter *et al.* 1996). The  $NH_4^+$  transporter

LeAMT1 is constitutively expressed and is down-regulated by the presence of  $NO_3^-$ .  $NH_4^+$  uptake occurs instantly after the addition of  $NH4^+$  to N-starved roots (Kosegarten *et al.* 1997). By contrast, the putative low-affinity  $NO_3^-$  transporters encoded by *LeNRT1-1* and *LeNRT1-2* are both upregulated by  $NO_3^-$ . The high-affinity  $NO_3^-$  transporter in *Arabidopsis* root hairs is greatly up-regulated under  $NO_3^$ deficiency (Meharg and Blatt 1995). Recently, a new *PLD* (*PHOSPHOLIPASE D*), *PLDepsilon*, has been shown to be associated with the plasma membrane. Increased expression of *PLDepsilon* promotes root hair elongation and primary root growth under severe N deprivation, providing evidence that a lipid signaling process may mediate transmission of the membrane's sensing of nutrient status (Hong *et al.* 2009).

In addition, Shin *et al.* (2005) showed that root hair cells in *Arabidopsis* have a sensing pathway for N deprivation by analyzing root hair mutants in response to N deprivation. These results suggest that root hairs have a complete signal sensing and transduction cascade to regulate adequate N uptake for plant survival under N deficiency. Auxin is involved in plant response to N deprivation; however, we still lack an understanding of hormonal regulation of root hair development under N deprivation conditions.

## **Phosphorus deficiency**

Under low P conditions, longer and denser root hairs have proved to be a less-input strategy that enables plants to survive better (Bates and Lynch 1996; Gahoonia and Nielsen 1998; Ma *et al.* 2001). In P-deficient soil, the root hair length and density of *Arabidopsis* plant increase massively, expanding the root's surface area up to approximately 7 times that under P-sufficient conditions (Bates and Lynch 1996). The low P-induced 5-fold increase in root hair density is due to an increase in the number of epidermal cells that differentiate into trichoblasts, suggesting that cell fate of root epidermal cells has been modified by P deprivation (Ma *et al.* 2001). In addition, root hair growth under low P conditions accelerates twice as fast as that grown under normal conditions.

Genetic and physiological analysis of aux1, axr1 and axr2 mutants indicates that auxin signaling is involved in controlling root hair development in response to P starvation, and auxin may function through interaction with the ethylene signaling pathway (Lynch and Brown 1997; Schmidt and Schikora 2001). Furthermore, phenotypic analyses of the mutants harboring defects in the genes responsible for cell specification, root hair initiation and elongation indicate that after perception of the low P signal by plant cells, the P response signaling pathway may directly modulate the regulatory genes that control root hair formation, such as GL2/WER/TTG, and downstream genes, such as RHD1 and RHD6, which regulate initiation and outgrowth of the root hairs (Müller and Schmidt 2004). However, how the intrinsic signaling and external cues integrate to increase the density and the size of root hairs for efficient uptake of the limiting P remains largely unclear.

## Low iron availability

When iron (Fe) becomes a limiting factor for plant growth, plants also exhibit similar phenotypic responses to those induced by P-deficiency, including longer and more dense root hairs (Müller and Schmidt 2004). Therefore, alterations in epidermal cell specification, root hair initiation and elongation under P- and Fe-starvation and the underlying mechanisms are usually studied in parallel. However, the increased root hair density in P-starved plants was largely achieved by the formation of extra hairs from non-hair cells, while roots of Fe-starved plants were characterized by a high percentage of extra hairs with two tips. Besides, hairs of P-deficient plants were markedly longer than those formed in response to Fe starvation or under control conditions. Comparative studies on the aspects of root hair development between P- and Fe-starvation conditions using the auxin response mutants and the mutants controlling various stages of root hair development suggest that changes in root-hair morphology in response to Fe deficiency are mediated by a different signal transduction pathway from that which is employed for P starvation (Müller and Schmidt 2004). For example, the Fe-free medium, unlike P deficiency, does not change the phenotypes of *arx2* that has almost no root hairs under normal conditions.

## Salt stress

Under salt stress conditions, root hair elongation and cytosolic calcium at the apex was reduced (Halperin et al. 2003), and root hair length and density decreased in a dose-dependent manner (Wang et al. 2008). High salinity changes the anatomical structure of roots, leading to a decrease in cell number in N positions and enlargement of the cells. Salt stress-induced alteration in epidermal cell fate also contributes to the reduction in root hairs. Analysis of the overly salt sensitive mutants indicated that salt-induced root hair response is caused by ion disequilibrium and appears to be an adaptive mechanism that reduces excessive ion uptake. WER, GL3, EGL3 (ENHANCE OF GLABRA 3), CPC, and GL2 genes were proposed be involved in cell specification of the root epidermis in stressed plants (Wang et al. 2008). Recent salt-stress microarray data showed that many of the repressed genes encode structural components of the cell wall or genes that are involved in trichoblast (hair cell precursor) differentiation (Dinneny et al. 2008). Furthermore, Arabidopsis sos4 mutant, which was originally identified by screening for NaCl-hypersensitive growth, is defective in root hair development. The results show that Arabidopsis SOS4 encodes a pyridoxal (PL) kinase that is involved in the biosynthesis of PL-5-phosphate (PLP), an active form of vitamin B6 which is required for root hair initiation and tip growth (Shi et al. 2002). The findings reveal the close relationship between root hair development and salt tolerance of plants. However, the regulatory mechanism for this salt stress-induced root hair developmental plasticity is not known.

## Water status

Root hair development is very sensitive to water stress (Vartanin et al. 1983; Schnall and Quatrano 1992). When the water potentials become low enough, the mature root hairs of stressed plants, such as Sinapis alba L. and Arabidopsis, wilt. The tip growth of developing root hairs is greatly inhibited or ceased, causing root hairs to become short and bulbous. The epidermal cells, including trichoblasts and atrichoblasts, become dehydrated (Vartanin et al. 1983). However, the epidermal cells on the newly formed short and tubulized roots under drought conditions are turgid. The pattern of the trichoblasts and atrichoblasts is different to that on normal roots. When the plants are watered, trichoblast cells can immediately swell and absorb water. The epidermal cell specification and root hair development become normal. These results suggest that an adaptive regulatory mechanism exists to modulate cell fate decision and differentiation which enable plants to cope with the changing water status.

Hormonal regulation of root epidermal cell specification and root hair initiation and growth in response to water status is largely unknown. Genetic and phenotypic analysis indicates that ABA may mediate the response of root hairs to water stress because *abi1 (ABA insensitive 1)* and *abi2* mutants did not display the root hair response (Schnall and Quatrano 1992). However, whether auxin is involved in the above process and how auxin signaling interacts with the water status signal and ABA pathway to regulate root hair remodeling needs to be studied.

#### Auxin and stress adaptation. Zhao et al.



**Fig. 2 Simplified models depicting the role of auxin in adaptation of plant root system architecture to abiotic stress.** a, Auxin-mediated morphological plasticity of root system architecture under various abiotic stresses: A represents high N, low P, salt stress, water stress, heavy metals; (B) globle high N, K+ deprivation and drought; (C). low P, localized high N and low S, salinity; (D). drought; and (E). low P or low Fe. b, Behavioral adaptation of plant root mediated by auxin.

#### CONCLUSION

Plants live in a complicated and rapidly changing environment. Plant cells perceive internal and external signals, perform an integrated analysis of the vast amount of information received, then make an immediate decision on what to do to deal with the current status, and take quick actions to protect themselves from the stress conditions. These actions include activating or repressing the related signal pathways and networks, modulating the physiological changes, and generating the behavioral and morphological outcomes, such as root growth inhibition, stimulation of LR formation and altered root hair development. Thus, the developmental plasticity of plants plays a central role in tracking environmental change. As summarized in the review, auxin is a key player in plant phenotypic plasticity in response to various environmental cues (Fig. 2A, 2B). However, what we have learned about a plant's adaptation to the environment is very limited, and a number of critical questions from risk perception to proper response need to be answered in the future. We need to uncover how auxin finely rebuilds stressed plants and how the multiple regulatory networks are integrated to ensure their successful growth and reproduction. We must make use of the wealth of available genomic information, varieties/germplasm and new technologies to elucidate the evolutionary mechanisms underlying developmental plasticity. To predict what will happen and identify the critical factors/cues that will affect plant growth ahead of time will be an important future challenge. Of course, transformation and incorporation of our knowledge into breeding programs for new crops with enhanced stress tolerance, better fitness and high yield will be our ultimate goal.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Mr. Xuhua Zhao for his help in preparing this manuscript.

#### REFERENCES

- Abas L, Benjamins R, Malenica N, Paciorek T, Wiśniewska J, Moulinier-Anzola JC, Sieberer T, Friml J, Luschnig C (2006) Intracellular trafficking and proteolysis of the *Arabidopsis* auxin-efflux facilitator PIN2 are involved in root gravitropism. *Nature Cell Biology* 8, 249-256
- Aida M, Vernoux T, Furutani M, Traas J, Tasaka M (2002) Roles of PIN-FORMED1 and MONOPTEROS in pattern formation of the apical region of the Arabidopsis embryo. Development 129, 3965-3974
- Al-Ghazi Y, Muller B, Pinloche S, Tranbarger TJ, Nacry P, Rossignol M, Tardieu F, Doumas P (2003) Temporal responses of *Arabidopsis* root architecture to phosphate starvation: Evidence for the involvement of auxin signaling. *Plant, Cell and Environment* 26, 1053-1066
- Alonso JM, Hirayama T, Roman G, Nourizadeh S, Ecker JR (1999) EIN2, a bifunctional transducer of ethylene and stress responses in *Arabidopsis. Sci*ence 284, 2148-2152
- Armengaud P, Breitling R, Amtmann A (2004) The potassium-dependent transcriptome of *Arabidopsis* reveals a prominent role of jasmonic acid in nutrient signaling. *Plant Physiology* 136, 2556-2576
- Bao F, Shen J, Brady SR, Muday GK, Asami T, Yang Z (2004) Brassinosteroids interact with auxin to promote lateral root development in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Physiology* 134, 1624-1631
- Bates TR, Lynch JP (1996) Stimulation of root hair elongation in Arabidopsis thaliana by low phosphorus availability. Plant, Cell and Environment 19, 529-538
- Benková E, Michniewicz M, Sauer M, Teichmann T, Seifertová D, Jürgens G, Friml J (2003) Local, efflux-dependent auxin gradients as a common module for plant organ formation. *Cell* 115, 591-602
- Bennett MJ, Marchant A, Green HG, May ST, Ward SP, Millner PA, Walker AR, Schulz B, Feldmann KA (1996) Arabidopsis AUX1 gene: A permease-like regulator of root gravitropism. Science 273, 948-950
- Bi YM, Wang RL, Zhu T, Rothstein SJ (2007) Global transcription profiling reveals differential responses to chronic nitrogen stress and putative nitrogen regulatory components in *Arabidopsis. BMC Genomics* 8, 281
- Bianchi MW, Danerval C, Vartanian N (2002) Identification of proteins regulated by cross-talk between drought and hormone pathways in *Arabidopsis* wild-type and auxin-insensitive mutants, axr1 and axr2. Functional Plant Biology 29, 55-61
- Blilou I, Xu J, Wildwater M, Willemsen V, Paponov I, Friml J, Heidstra R, Aida M, Palme K, Scheres B (2005) The PIN auxin efflux facilitator network controls growth and patterning in Arabidopsis roots. *Nature* 433, 39-44
   Boerjan W, Cervera MT, Delarue M, Beeckman T, Dewitte W, Bellini C,

Caboche M, Van Onckelen H, Van Montagu M, Inzé D (1995) Superroot, a recessive mutation in Arabidopsis, confers auxin overproduction. Plant Cell 7, 1405-1419

- Bonser AM, Lynch J, Snapp S (1996) Effect of phosphorus deficiency on growth angle of basal roots in *Phaseolus vulgaris*. New Phytologist 132, 281-288
- **Boukcim H, Pages L, Mousain D** (2006) Local NO<sup>3-</sup> or NH<sup>4+</sup> supply modifies the root system architecture of *Cedrus atlantica* seedlings grown in a splitroot device. *Journal of Plant Physiology* **163**, 1293-1304
- Burssens S, Himanen K, van de Cotte B, Beeckman T, Van Montagu M, Inzé D, Verbruggen N (2000) Expression of cell cycle regulatory genes and morphological alterations in response to salt stress in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Planta* 211, 632-640
- Caba JM, Centeno ML, Fernández B, Gressho PM, Ligero F (2000) Inoculation and nitrate alter phytohormone levels in soybean roots: Differences between a supernodulating mutant and the wild type. *Planta* **211**, 98-104
- Campanoni P, Nick P (2005) Auxin-dependent cell division and cell elongation. 1-Naphthaleneacetic acid and 2,4-dichlorophenoxyacetic acid activate different pathways. *Plant Physiology* 137, 939-948
- Casimiro I, Marchant A, Bhalerao RP, Beeckman T, Dhooge S, Swarup R, Graham N, Inzé D, Sandberg G, Casero PJ, Bennett M (2001) Auxin transport promotes Arabidopsis lateral root initiation. The Plant Cell 13, 843-852
- Castro RO, Trujillo MM, Bucio JL, Cervantes C, Dubrovsky J (2007) Effects of dichromate on growth and root system architecture of *Arabidopsis thaliana* seedlings. *Plant Science* 172, 684-691
- Chen JG, Ullah H, Young JC, Sussman MR, Jones AM (2001) ABP1 is required for organised cell elongation and division in *Arabidopsis* embryogenesis. *Genes and Development* 15, 902-911
- Chen R, Hilson P, Sedbrook J, Rosen E, Caspar T, Masson PH (1998) The Arabidopsis thaliana AGRAVITROPIC 1 gene encodes a component of the polar-auxin-transport efflux carrier. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 95, 15112-15117
- Conner TW, Goekjian VH, LaFayette PR, Key JL (1990) Structure and expression of two auxin-inducible genes from Arabidopsis. Plant Molecular Biology 15, 623-632
- Darwin C (1880) The Power of Movement in Plants, John Murray, London, 592 pp
- Deak KI, Malamy J (2005) Osmotic regulation of root system architecture. *The Plant Journal* **43**, 17-28
- Devaiah BN, Karthikeyan AS, Raghothama KG (2007) WRKY75 transcription factor is a modulator of phosphate acquisition and root development in *Arabidopsis. Plant Physiology* **143**, 1789-1801
- Dharmasiri N, Dharmasiri S, Estelle M (2005) The F-box protein TIR1 is an auxin receptor. Nature 435, 441-445
- Ding L, Wang KJ, Jiang GM, Biswas DK, Xu H, Li LF, Li YH (2005) Effects of nitrogen deficiency on photosynthetic traits of maize hybrids released in different years. *Annals of Botany* 96, 925-930
- Dinneny JR, Long TA, Wang JY, Jung JW, Mace D, Pointer S, Barron C, Brady SM, Schiefelbein J, Benfey PN (2008) Cell identity mediates the response of Arabidopsis roots to abiotic stress. *Science* 320, 942-945
- Dolan L (2001) The role of ethylene in root hair growth in Arabidopsis. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 164, 141-145
- Dreher KA, Brown J, Saw RE, Callis J (2006) The Arabidopsis Aux/IAA protein family has diversified in degradation and auxin responsiveness. The Plant Cell 18, 699-714
- Drew MC, Saker LR (1975) Nutrient supply and the growth of the seminal root system in barley. II. Localized, compensatory increases in lateral root growth and rates of nitrate uptake when nitrate supply is restricted to only part of the root system. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 26, 79-90
- Dubrovsky JG, Sauer M, Napsucialy-Mendivil S, Ivanchenko MG, Friml J, Shishkova S, Celenza J, Benková E (2008) Auxin acts as a local morphogenetic trigger to specify lateral root founder cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 105, 8790-8794
- Esmon CA, Tinsley AG, Ljung K, Sandberg G, Hearne LB, Liscum E (2006) A gradient of auxin and auxin-dependent transcription precedes tropic growth responses. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* 103, 236-241
- Fricke W, Peters WS (2002) The biophysics of leaf growth in salt-stressed barley. A study at the cell level. *Plant Physiology* 129, 374-388
- Friml J, Benková E, Blilou I, Wisniewska J, Hamann T, Ljung K, Woody S, Sandberg G, Scheres B, Jürgens G, Palme K (2002) AtPIN4 mediates sinkdriven auxin gradients and root patterning in *Arabidopsis. Cell* 108, 661-673
- Friml J, Vieten A, Sauer M, Weijers D, Schwarz H, Hamann T, Offringa R, Jürgens G (2003) Efflux-dependent auxin gradients establish the apicalbasal axis of *Arabidopsis*. *Nature* 426, 147-153
- Friml J, Wiśniewska J, Benková E, Mendgen K, Palme K (2002) Lateral relocation of auxin efflux regulator PIN3 mediates tropism in *Arabidopsis*. *Nature* 415, 806-809
- Fu X, Harberd NP (2003) Auxin promotes Arabidopsis root growth by modulating gibberellin response. Nature 421, 740-743
- Fukaki H, Fujisawa H, Tasaka M (1996) How do plant shoots bend up? The initial step to elucidate the molecular mechanisms of shoot gravitropism

using Arabidopsis thaliana. Journal of Pineal Research 109, 129-137 Fukaki H, Okushima Y, Tasaka M (2007) Auxin-mediated lateral root forma-

- tion in higher plants. *International Review of Cytology* **256**, 111-137 **Fukaki H, Tameda S, Masuda H, Tasaka M** (2002) Lateral root formation is blocked by a gain-of-function mutation in the SOLITARY-ROOT/IAA14
- gene of Arabidopsis. The Plant Journal 29, 153-168 Fukaki H, Tasaka M (2009) Hormone interactions during lateral root forma-
- tion. Plant Molecular Biology 69, 437-449
  Gahoonia TS, Nielsen NE (1998) Direct evidence on participation of root hairs in phosphorus (<sup>32</sup>P) uptake from soil. Plant and Soil 198, 147-152
- Gan Y, Filleur S, Rahman A, Gotensparre S, Forde BG (2005) Nutritional regulation of ANR1 and other root-expressed MADS-box genes in Arabidopsis thaliana. Planta 222, 730-742
- Gifford ML, Dean A, Gutierrez RA, Coruzzi GM, Birnbaum KD (2008) Cell-specific nitrogen responses mediate developmental plasticity. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 105, 803-808
- Grieneisen VA, Xu J, Marée AF, Hogeweg P, Scheres B (2007) Auxin transport is sufficient to generate a maximum and gradient guiding root growth. *Nature* **449**, 1008-1013
- Guo FQ, Wang R, Crawford NM (2002) The Arabidopsis dual-affinity nitrate transporter gene *AtNRT1.1* (*CHL1*) is regulated by auxin in both shoots and roots. *Journal of Experimental Botany* **53**, 835-844
- Halperin SJ, Gilroy S, Lynch JP (2003) Sodium chloride reduces growth and cytosolic calcium, but does not affect cytosolic pH, in root hairs of Arabidopsis thaliana L. Journal of Experimental Botany 54, 1269-1280
- Hardtke CS, Dorcey E, Osmont KS, Sibout R (2007) Phytohormone collaboration, zooming in on auxin-brassinosteroid interactions. *Trends in Cell Biology* 17, 485-492
- Havlová M, Dobrev PI, Motyka V, Storchová H, Libus J, Dobrá J, Malbeck J, Gaudinová A, Vanková R (2008) The role of cytokinins in responses to water deficit in tobacco plants over-expressing *trans*-zeatin O-glucosyltransferase gene under 35S or SAG12 promoters. *Plant, Cell and Environment* 31, 341-353
- He XJ, Mu RL, Cao WH, Zhang ZG, Zhang JS, Chen SY (2005) AtNAC2, a transcription factor downstream of ethylene and auxin signaling pathways, is involved in salt stress response and lateral root development. *The Plant Journal* 44, 903-916
- Hobbie L, Estelle M (1995) The *axr4* auxin-resistant mutants of *Arabidopsis thaliana* define a gene important for root gravitropism and lateral root initiation. *The Plant Journal* **7**, 211-220
- Hodge A (2004) The plastic plant: Root reponses to heterogeneous supplies of nutrients. New Phytologist 162, 9-24
- Holford ICR (1997) Soil phosphorus: Its measurement, and its uptake by plants. Australian Journal of Soil Research 35, 227-239
- Hong Y, Devaiah SP, Bahn SC, Thamasandra BN, Li M, Welti R, Wang X (2009) Phospholipase depsilon and phosphatidic acid enhance Arabidopsis nitrogen signaling and growth. The Plant Journal 58, 376-387
- Jain A, Poling MD, Karthikeyan AS, Blakeslee JJ, Peer WA, Titapiwatanakun B, Murphy AS, Raghothama KG (2007) Differential effects of sucrose and auxin on localized phosphate deficiency-induced modulation of different traits of root system architecture in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Physiology* 144, 232-247
- Jiang K, Feldman L (2005) Regulation of root apical meristem development. Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology 21, 485-509
- Jiang K, Meng YL, Feldman LJ (2003) Quiescent center formation in maize roots is associated with an auxin-regulated oxidizing environment. *Development* 130, 1429-1438
- Jones AM, Im KH, Savka MA, Wu MJ, DeWitt NG, Shillito R, Binns AN (1998) Auxin-dependent cell expansion mediated by overexpressed auxinbinding protein 1. Science 282, 1114-1117
- Jones AR, Kramer EM, Knox K, Swarup R, Bennett MJ, Lazarus CM, Leyser HM, Grierson CS (2009) Auxin transport through non-hair cells sustains root-hair development. *Nature Cell Biology* 11, 78-84
- Joo JH, Bae YS, Lee JS (2001) Role of auxin-induced reactive oxygen species in root gravitropism. *Plant Physiology* 126, 1055-1060
- Kaneyasu T, Kobayashi A, Nakayama M, Fujii N, Takahashi H, Miyazawa Y (2007) Auxin response, but not its polar transport, plays a role in hydrotropism of Arabidopsis roots. Journal of Experimental Botany 58, 1143-1150
- Kant S, Bi YM, Weretilnyk E, Barak S, Rothstein SJ (2008) Nitrogen-limiting conditions by maintaining growth, nitrogen uptake, and assimilation. *Plant Physiology* 147, 1168-1180
- Kaur S, Gupta AK, Kaur N (2003) Effect of kinetin on starch and sucrose metabolising enzymes in salt stressed chickpea seedlings. *Plant Biology* 46, 67-72
- Kawano T (2003) Roles of the reactive oxygen species-generating peroxidase reactions in plant defense and growth induction. *Plant Cell Reports* 21, 829-837
- Kepinski S, Leyser O (2005) The Arabidopsis F-box protein TIR1 is an auxin receptor. Nature 435, 446-451
- Kerk NM, Feldman LJ (1995) A biochemical model for the initiation and maintenance of the quiescent center: Implications for organization of root meristems. *Development* 121, 2825-2833
- Kerk NM, Jiang K, Feldman LJ (2000) Auxin metabolism in the root apical

meristem. Plant Physiology 122, 925-932

- Khadri M, Tejera NA, Lluch C (2007) Sodium chloride–ABA interaction in two common bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris*) cultivars differing in salinity tolerance. *Environmental and Experimental Botany* 60, 211-218
- Kimura M, Kagawa T (2006) Phototropin and light-signaling in phototropism. Current Opinion in Plant Biology 9, 503-508
- Kosegarten H, Grolig F, Wieneke J, Wilson G, Hoffmann B (1997) Differential ammonia-elicited changes of cytosolic pH in root hair cells of rice and maize as monitored by 2',7'-bis-(2-carboxyethyl)-5 (and-6)-carboxyfluorescein-fluorescence ratio. *Plant Physiology* **113**, 451-461
- Kouki K, Mougou A, Paul R (2001) Root cultures for elucidating tomato root reactions to NaCl stress. *Developments in Plant and Soil Sciences* 92, 428-429
- Kozhevnikova AD, Seregin IV, Bystrova EI, Ivanov VB (2007) Effects of heavy metals and strontium on division of root cap cells and meristem structural organization. *Russian Journal of Plant Physiology* 42, 257-266
- Kutz A, Muller A, Hennig P, Kaiser WM, Piotrowski M, Weiler EW (2002) A role for nitrilase 3 in the regulation of root morphology in sulphur-starving *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *The Plant Journal* **30**, 95-106
- Larkin JC, Brown ML, Schiefelbein J (2003) How do cells know what they want to be when they grow up? Lessons from epidermal patterning in *Arabidopsis. Annual Review of Plant Biology* 54, 403-430
- Laskowski M, Grieneisen VA, Hofhuis H, Hove CA, Hogeweg P, Marée AF, Scheres B (2008) Root system architecture from coupling cell shape to auxin transport. *PLoS Biology* 6, e307
- Laskowski MJ, Williams ME, Nusbaum HC, Sussex IM (1995) Formation of lateral root meristems is a two-stage process. *Development* 121, 3303-3310
- Lauter FR, Ninnemann O, Bucher M, Riesmeier JW, Frommer WB (1996) Preferential expression of an ammonium transporter and of two putative nitrate transporters in root hairs of tomato. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* 93, 8139-8144
- Lee MM, Schiefelbein J (1999) WEREWOLF, a MYB-related protein in Arabidopsis, is a position-dependent regulator of epidermal cell patterning. Cell 99, 473-483
- Lee MM, Schiefelbein J (2002) Cell pattern in the Arabidopsis root epidermis determined by lateral inhibition with feedback. *The Plant Cell* 14, 611-618
- Lelandais-Briere C, Jovanovic M, Torres GA, Perrin Y, Lemoine R, Corre-Menguy F, Hartmann C (2007) Disruption of AtOCT1, an organic cation transporter gene, affects root development and carnitine-related responses in *Arabidopsis. The Plant Journal* **51**, 154-164
- Leymarie J, Damerval C, Marcotte L, Combes V, Vartanian N (1996) Twodimensional protein patterns of *Arabidopsis* wild-type and auxin insensitive mutants, *axr1*, *axr2*, reveal interactions between drought and hormonal responses. *Plant and Cell Physiology* **37**, 966-975
- Leyser O (2002) Molecular genetics of auxin signaling. Annual Review of Plant Biology 53, 377-398
- Li X, Zhang WS (2008) Salt-avoidance tropism in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Signaling and Behavior 3, 351-353
- Lin CC, Kao CH (1995) NaCl stress in rice seedlings: The influence of calcium on root growth. *Botanical Bulletin of Academia Sinica* 36, 169-173
- Linkohr BI, Williamson LC, Fitter AH, Leyser HM (2002) Nitrate and phosphate availability and distribution have different effects on root system architecture of *Arabidopsis*. *The Plant Journal* 29, 751-760
- Liso R, De Tullio MC, Ciraci S, Balestrini R, La Rocca N, Bruno L, Chiappetta A, Bitonti MB, Bonfante P, Arrigoni O (2004) Localization of ascorbic acid, ascorbic acid oxidase, and glutathione in roots of *Cucurbita maxima* L. Journal of Experimental Botany 55, 2589-2597
- Liszkay A, Kenk B, Schopfer P (2003) Evidence for the involvement of cell wall peroxidase in the generation of hydroxyl radicals mediating extension growth. *Planta* 217, 658-667
- López-Bucio J, Hernández-Abreu E, Sánchez-Calderón L, Pérez-Torres A, Rampey RA, Bartel B, Herrera-Estrella L (2005) An auxin transport independent pathway is involved in phosphate stress-induced root architectural alterations in *Arabidopsis*: Identification of BIG as a mediator of auxin in pericycle cell activation. *Plant Physiology* 137, 681-691
- López-Bucio J, Cruz-Ramírez A, Herrera-Estrella L (2003) The role of nutrient availability in regulating root architecture. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* 6, 280-287
- López-Bucio J, Hernández-Abreu E, Sánchez-Calderón L, Nieto-Jacobo MF, Simpson J, Herrera-Estrella L (2002) Phosphate availability alters architecture and causes changes in hormone sensitivity in the *Arabidopsis* root system. *Plant Physiology* 129, 244-256
- López-Bucio J, Nieto-Jacobo MF, Ramirez-Rodriguez VV, Herrera-Estrella L (2000) Organic acid metabolism in plants, from adaptive physiology to transgenic varieties for cultivation in extreme soils. *Plant Science* 160, 1-13
- Ludwig-Müller J (2007) Indole-3-butyric acid synthesis in ecotypes and mutants of Arabidopsis thaliana under different growth conditions. Journal of Plant Physiology 164, 47-59
- Luschnig C, Gaxiola RA, Grisafi P, Fink GR (1998) EIR1, a root-specific protein involved in auxin transport, is required for gravitropism in *Arabidop*sis thaliana. Genes and Development 12, 2175-2187
- Lynch JP, Brown KM (1997) Ethylene and plant responses to nutritional stress. *Plant Physiology* **100**, 613-619

- Ma Z, Bielenberg DG, Brown KM, Lynch JP (2001) Regulation of root hair density by phosphorus availability in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant, Cell and Environment* 24, 459-467
- Magidin M, Pittman JK, Hirschi KD, Bartel B (2003) ILR2, a novel gene regulating IAA conjugate sensitivity and metal transport in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *The Plant Journal* **35**, 523-534
- Malamy JE (2005) Intrinsic and environmental response pathways that regulate root system architecture. *Plant, Cell and Environment* 28, 67-77
- Malamy JE, Ryan KS (2001) Environmental regulation of lateral root initiation in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiology 127, 899-909
- Mano E, Horiguchi G, Tsukaya H (2006) Gravitropism in leaves of Arabidopsis thaliana (L.) Heynh. Plant and Cell Physiology 47, 217-223
- Marchant A, Bhalerao R, Casimiro I, Eklöf J, Casero PJ, Bennett M, Sandberg G (2002) AUX1 promotes lateral root formation by facilitating indole-3-acetic acid distribution between sink and source tissues in the *Arabidopsis* seedling. *The Plant Cell* 14, 589-597
- Martin T, Oswald O, Graham IA (2002) Arabidopsis seedling growth, storage lipid mobilization, and photosynthetic gene expression are regulated by carbon: Nitrogen availability. *Plant Physiology* 128, 472-481
- Maruyama-Nakashita A, Nakamura Y, Yamaya T, Takahashi H (2004) Regulation of high-affinity sulphate transporters in plants, towards systematic analysis of sulphur signalling and regulation. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 55, 1843-1849
- Masucci JD, Rerie WG, Foreman DR, Zhang M, Galway ME, Marks MD, Schiefelbein JW (1996) The homeobox gene *GLABRA2* is required for position-dependent cell differentiation in the root epidermis of *Arabidopsis thaliana. Development* **122**, 1253-1260
- Masucci JD, Schiefelbein JW (1994) The rhd6 mutation of Arabidopsis thaliana alters root-hair initiation through an auxin- and ethylene-associated process. Plant Physiology 106, 1335-1346
- McClure BA, Guilfoyle T (1989) Rapid redistribution of auxin-regulated RNAs during gravitropism. *Science* 243, 91-93
- McCullough P, Girardin P, Mihajlovic M, Aguilera A, Tollenaar M (1994) Influence of N supply on development and dry matter accumulation of an old and a new maize hybrid. *Canadian Journal of Plant Science* 74, 471-477
- Meharg AA, Blatt MR (1995) NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> transport across the plasma-membrane of Arabidopsis thaliana root hairs – kinetic control by pH and membrane voltage. Journal of Membrane Biology 145, 49-66
- Mei H, Cheng NH, Zhao J, Park S, Escareno RA, Pittman JK, Hirschi KD (2009) Root development under metal stress in *Arabidopsis thaliana* requires the H<sup>+</sup>/cation antiporter CAX4. *New Phytologist* **183**, 95-105
- Miura K, Rus A, Sharkhuu A, Yokoi S, Karthikeyan AS, Raghothama KG, Baek D, Koo YD, Jin JB, Bressan RA, Yun DJ, Hasegawa PM (2005) The Arabidopsis SUMO E3 ligase SIZ1 controls phosphate deficiency responses. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 102, 7760-7765
- Mizuno H, Kobayashi A, Fujii N, Yamashita M, Takahashi H (2002) Hydrotropic response and expression pattern of auxin-inducible gene, CS-IAA1, in the primary roots of clinorotated cucumber seedlings. Plant and Cell Physiology 43, 793-801
- Mockaitis K, Estelle M (2008) Auxin receptors and plant development: A new signaling paradigm. Annual Review of Cell and Developmental Biology 24, 55-80
- Morgan PW, Drew MC (1997) Ethylene and plant responses to stress. Physiologia Plantarum 100, 620-630
- Morré DM, Guo F, Morré DJ (2003) An aging-related cell surface NADH oxidase (arNOX) generates superoxide and is inhibited by coenzyme Q. Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry 254, 101-109
- Mouchel CF, Osmont KS, Hardtke CS (2006) BRX mediates feedback between brassinosteroid levels and auxin signalling in root growth. *Nature* 443, 458-461
- Mravec J, Kubeš M, Bielach A, Gaykova V, Petrášek J, Skůpa P, Chand S, Benková E, Zažímalová E, Friml J (2008) Interaction of PIN and PGP transport mechanisms in auxin distribution-dependent development. *Develop*ment 135, 3345–3354
- Mulhollanda BJ, Taylor IB, Jackson AC, Thompson AJ (2003) Can ABA mediate responses of salinity stressed tomato. *Environmental and Experimen*tal Botany 50, 17-28
- Müller A, Guan C, Gälweiler L, Tänzler P, Huijser P, Marchant A, Parry G, Bennett M, Wisman E, Palme K (1998) AtPIN2 defines a locus of Arabidopsis for root gravitropism control. The EMBO Journal 17, 6903-6911
- Müller M, Schmidt W (2004) Environmentally induced plasticity of root hair development in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiology 134, 409-419
- Munns R, Tester M (2008) Mechanisms of salinity tolerance. Annual Review of Plant Biology 59, 651-681
- Muños S, Cazettes C, Fizames C, Gaymard F, Tillard P, Lepetit M, Lejay L, Gojon A (2004) Transcript profiling in the *chl1-5* mutant of *Arabidopsis* reveals a role of the nitrate transporter NRT1.1 in the regulation of another nitrate transporter, NRT2.1. *The Plant Cell* 16, 2433-2447
- Nacry P, Canivenc G, Muller B, Azmi A, Onckelen HV, Rossignol M, Doumas P (2005) A role for auxin redistribution in the response of the root system architecture to phosphate starvation in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Physiology* 138, 2061-2074
- Nemhauser JL, Mockler TC, Chory J (2004) Interdependency of brassinoste-

roid and auxin signaling in Arabidopsis. PLoS Biology 2, E258

- Nibau C, Gibbs DJ, Coates JC (2008) Branching out in new directions, the control of root architecture by lateral root formation. *New Phytologist* 179, 595-614
- Nikiforova V, Freitag J, Kempa S, Adamik M, Hesse H, Hoefgen R (2003) Transcriptome analysis of sulfur depletion in *Arabidopsis thaliana*, interlacing of biosynthetic pathways provides response specificity. *The Plant Journal* 33, 633-650
- Nikiforova VJ, Daub CO, Hesse H, Willmitzer L, Hoefgen R (2005) Integrative gene-metabolite network with implemented causality deciphers informational fluxes of sulphur stress response. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 56, 1887-1896
- Nodzon LA, Xu WH, Wang Y, Pi LY, Chakrabarty PK, Song WY (2004) The ubiquitin ligase XBAT32 regulates lateral root development in *Arabidopsis*. *The Plant Journal* **40**, 996-1006
- Ortiz-Monasterio, RJI, Sayre KD, Rajaram S, McMahon M (1997) Genetic progress in wheat yield and nitrogen use efficiency under four N rates. Crop Science 37, 898-904
- Ottenschläger I, Wolff P, Wolverton C, Bhalerao RP, Sandberg G, Ishikawa H, Evans M, Palme K (2003) Gravity-regulated differential auxin transport from columella to lateral root cap cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 100, 2987-2991
- Paponov IA, Teale WD, Trebar M, Blilou I, Palme K (2005) The PIN auxin efflux facilitators: Evolutionary and functional perspectives. *Trends in Plant Science* 10, 170-177
- Park JE, Park JY, Kim YS, Staswick PE, Jeon J, Yun J, Kim SY, Kim J, Lee YH, Park CM (2007) GH3-mediated auxin homeostasis links growth regulation with stress adaptation response in *Arabidopsis*. The Journal of Biological Chemistry 282, 10036-10046
- Peng M, Bi YM, Zhu T, Rothstein SJ (2007b) Genome-wide analysis of Arabidopsis responsive transcriptome to nitrogen limitation and its regulation by the ubiquitin ligase gene NLA. Plant Molecular Biology 65, 775-797
- Peng M, Hannam C, Gu H, Bi YM, Rothstein SJ (2007a) A mutation in NLA, which encodes a RING-type ubiquitin ligase, disrupts Arabidopsis adaptability to nitrogen limitation. The Plant Journal 50, 320-337
- Pérez-Torres CA, López-Bucio J, Cruz-Ramírez A, Ibarra-Laclette E, Dharmasiri S, Estelle M, Herrera-Estrella L (2008) Phosphate availability alters LR development in *Arabidopsis* by modulating auxin sensitivity via a mechanism involving the TIR1 auxin receptor. *The Plant Cell* 20, 3258-3272
- Pérez-Torres CA, López-Bucio J, Herrera-Estrella L (2009) Low phosphate signaling induces changes in cell cycle gene expression by increasing auxin sensitivity in the *Arabidopsis* root system. *Plant Signaling and Behavior* 4, 781-783
- Pignocchi C, Foyer CH (2003) Apoplastic ascorbate metabolism and its role in the regulation of cell signalling. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* 6, 379-389
- Potters G, Pasternak TP, Guisez Y, Jansen MA (2009) Different stresses, similar morphogenic responses, integrating a plethora of pathways. *Plant, Cell and Environment* 32, 158-169
- Potters G, Pasternak TP, Guisez Y, Palme KJ, Jansen MAK (2007) Stressinduced morphogenic responses, growing out of trouble? *Trends in Plant Science* 12, 98-105
- Raghothama KG (1999) Phosphate acquisition. Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology 50, 665-693
- Rayle DL, Evans ML, Hertel R (1970) Action of auxin on cell elongation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 65, 184-191
- Reinhardt DH, Rost TL (1995) On the correlation of primary root growth and tracheary element size and distance from the tip in cotton seedlings grown under salinity. *Environmental and Experimental Botany* 35, 575-588
- Rerie WG, Feldmann KA, Marks MD (1994) The GLABRA2 gene encodes a homeo domain protein required for normal trichome development in Arabidopsis. Genes and Development 8, 1388-1399
- Ribaut JM, Pilet PE (1994) Water-stress and indol-3yl-acetic acid content of maize roots. *Planta* 193, 502-507
- Robinson D (1994) The responses of plants to non-uniform supplies of nutrients. New Phytologist 127, 635-674
- Rounds MA, Larsen PB (2008) Aluminum-dependent root-growth inhibition in *Arabidopsis* results from AtATR-regulated cell-cycle arrest. *Current Biology* **18**, 1495-1500
- Rubio V, Linhares F, Solano R, Martin AC, Iglesias J, Leyva A, Paz-Ares J (2001) A conserved MYB transcription factor involved in phosphate starvetion signaling both in vascular plants and in unicellular algae. *Genes and Development* 15, 2122-2133
- Ruegger M, Dewey E, Hobbie L, Brown D, Bernasconi P, Turner J, Muday G, Estelle M (1997) Reduced naphthylphthalamic acid binding in the *tir3* mutant of *Arabidopsis* is associated with a reduction in polar auxin transport and diverse morphological defects. *The Plant Cell* 9, 745-757
- Sabatini S, Beis D, Wolkenfelt H, Murfett J, Guilfoyle T, Malamy J, Benfey P, Leyser O, Bechtold N, Weisbeek P, Scheres B (1999) An auxin-dependent distal organizer of pattern and polarity in the *Arabidopsis* root. *Cell* 99, 463-472
- Sack FD (1991) Plant gravity sensing. International Review of Cytology 127, 193-252

Sánchez-Calderón L, López-Bucio J, Chacón-López A, Cruz-Ramírez A,

Nieto-Jacobo F, Dubrovsky JG, Herrera-Estrella L (2005) Phosphate starvation induces a determinate developmental program in the roots of *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Plant and Cell Physiology* **46**, 174-184

- Saqib M, Akhtar J, Qureshi RH (2005) Na<sup>+</sup> exclusion and salt resistance of wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) in saline-waterlogged conditions are improved by the development of adventitious nodal roots and cortical root aerenchyma. *Plant Science* 169, 125-130
- Schiefelbein JW, Somerville C (1990) Genetic-control of root hair development in Arabidopsis thaliana. The Plant Cell 2, 235-243
- Schmidt W, Schikora A (2001) Different pathways are involved in phosphate and iron stress-induced alterations of root epidermal cell development. *Plant Physiology* 125, 2078-2084
- Schnall JA, Quatrano RS (1992) Abscisic acid elicits the water stress response in root hairs of Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Physiology 100, 216-218
- Schopfer P, Liszkay A, Bechtold M, Frahry G, Wagner A (2002) Evidence that hydroxyl radicals mediate auxin-induced extension growth. *Planta* 214, 821-828
- Schulze J, Temple G, Temple SJ, Beschow H, Vance CP (2006) Nitrogen fixation by white lupin under phosphorus deficiency. *Annals of Botany* 98, 731-740
- Seo PJ, Xiang F, Qiao M, Park JY, Lee YN, Kim SG, Lee YH, Park WJ, Park CM (2009) The MYB96 transcription factor mediates abscisic acid signaling during drought stress response in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Physiology* 151, 275-289
- Seo PJ, Park CM (2009) Auxin homeostasis during lateral root development under drought condition. *Plant Signaling and Behaviour* 4, 1002-1004
- Serrano R, Rodriguez-Navarro A (2001) Ion homeostasis during salt stress in plants. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* **3**, 399-404
- Sharp RE, Silk WK, Hsiao TC (1988) Growth of the maize primary root at low water potentials: I. Spatial distribution of expansive growth. *Plant Phy*siology 87, 50-57
- Shi H, Zhu JK (2002) SOS4, a pyridoxal kinase gene, is required for root hair development in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiology 129, 585-593
- Shin R, Berg RH, Schachtman DP (2005) Reactive oxygen species and root hairs in Arabidopsis root response to nitrogen, phosphorus and potassium deficiency. Plant and Cell Physiology 46, 1350-1357
- Shin R, Burch AY, Huppert KA, Tiwari SB, Murphy AS, Guilfoyle TJ, Schachtman DP (2007) The Arabidopsis transcription factor MYB77 modulates auxin signal transduction. The Plant Cell 19, 2440-2453
- Sun F, Zhang W, Hu H, Li B, Wang Y, Zhao Y, Li K, Liu M, Li X (2008) Salt modulates gravity signaling pathway to regulate growth direction of primary roots in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Physiology* **146**, 178-188
- Sun P, Tian QY, Chen J, Zhang WH (2010) Aluminium-induced inhibition of root elongation in Arabidopsis is mediated by ethylene and auxin. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 61, 347-356
- Svistoonoff S, Creff A, Reymond M, Sigoillot-Claude C, Ricaud L, Blanchet A, Nussaume L, Desnos T (2007) Root tip contact with low-phosphate media reprograms plant root architecture. *Nature genetics* **39**, 792-796
- Swarup R, Kramer EM, Perry P, Knox K, Leyser HM, Haseloff J, Beemster GT, Bhalerao R, Bennett MJ (2005) Root gravitropism requires lateral root cap and epidermal cells for transport and response to a mobile auxin signal. *Nature Cell Biology* 7, 1057-1065
- Takahama U (1996) Effects of fusicoccin and indole-3-acetic acid on the levels of ascorbic acid and dehydroascorbic acid in the apoplast during elongation of epicotyl segments of Vigna angularis. Physiologia Plantarum 98, 731-736
- Takahashi H, Miyazawa Y, Fujii N (2008) Hormonal interactions during root tropic growth: Hydrotropism versus gravitropism. *Plant Molecular Biology* 69, 489-502
- Takahashi H, Miyazawa Y, Fujii N (2009) Hormonal interactions during root tropic growth: Hydrotropism versus gravitropism. *Plant Molecular Biology* 69, 489-502
- Takahashi H, Mizuno H, Kamada M, Fujii N, Higashitani A, Kamigaichi S, Aizawa S, Mukai C, Shimazu T, Fukui K, Yamashita M (1999)A spaceflight experiment for the study of gravimorphogenesis and hydrotropism in cucumber seedlings. *Journal of Plant Research* 112, 497-505
- Takahashi H, Suge H (1991) Root hydrotropism of an agravitropic pea mutant, ageotropum. Plant Physiology 82, 24-31
- Takase T, Nakazawa M, Ishikawa A, Kawashima M, Ichikawa T, Takahashi N, Shimada H, Manabe K, Matsui M (2004) ydk1-D, an auxin-responsive GH3 mutant that is involved in hypocotyl and root elongation. The Plant Journal 37, 471-483
- Tanaka H, Dhonukshe P, Brewer PB, Friml J (2006) Spatiotemporal asymmetric auxin distribution: A means to coordinate plant development. *Cellular* and Molecular Life Sciences 63, 2738-2754
- Tanimoto M, Roberts K, Dolan L (1995) Ethylene is a positive regulator of root hair development in Arabidopsis thaliana. The Plant Journal 8, 943-948
- Tian Q, Chen F, Liu J, Zhang F, Mi G (2008) Inhibition of maize root growth by high nitrate supply is correlated with reduced IAA levels in roots. *Journal* of Plant Physiology 165, 942-951
- Tiryaki İ (2007) The role of auxin-signaling gene AXR1 in salt stress and jasmonic acid inducible gene expression in Arabidopsis thaliana. Journal of Cell and Molecular Biology 6, 189-195
- Tripathi V, Parasuraman B, Laxmi A, Chattopadhyay D (2009a) CIPK6, a

CBL-interacting protein kinase is required for development and salt tolerance in plants. *Plant Journal* 58, 228-290

- Tripathi V, Syed N, Laxmi A, Chattopadhyay D (2009b) Role of CIPK6 in root growth and auxin transport. *Plant Signaling and Behavior* **4**, 663-665
- van der Weele CM, Spollen WG, Sharp RE, Baskin TI (2000) Growth of Arabidopsis thaliana seedlings under water deficit studied by control of water potential in nutrient-agar media. Journal of Experimental Botany 51, 1555-1562
- Vanneste S, Friml J (2009) Auxin: A trigger for change in plant development. *Cell* 20, 1005-1016
- Vartanian N, Marcotte L, Giraudat J (1994) Drought rhizogenesis in Arabidopsis thaliana (differential responses of hormonal mutants). Plant Physiology 104, 761-767
- Vartanian N, Wertheimer DS, Couderc H (1983) Scanning electron microscopic aspects of short tuberized roots, with speaal reference to cell rhizodermis evolution under drought and rehydration. *Plant, Cell and Environment* 6, 39-46
- Verslues PE, Zhu JK (2005) Before and beyond ABA: Upstream sensing and internal signals that determine ABA accumulation and response under abiotic stress. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 33, 375-379
- Wada T, Tachibana T, Shimura Y, Okada K (1997) Epidermal cell differentiation in Arabidopsis determined by a Myb homolog, CPC. Science 277, 1113-1116
- Walch-Liu P, Ivanov II, Filleur S, Gan Y, Remans T, Forde BG (2006) Nitrogen regulation of root branching. Annals of Botany 97, 875-881
- Wang Y, Li K, Li X (2009) Auxin redistribution modulates plastic development of root system architecture under salt stress in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Journal* of Plant Physiology 166, 1637-1645
- Wang Y, Zhang W, Li K, Sun F, Han C, Wang Y, Li X (2008) Salt-induced plasticity of root hair development is caused by ion disequilibrium in *Arabidopsis thaliana. Journal of Plant Research* 121, 87-96
- Went FW, Thimann KV (1937) *Phytohormones*, Macmillan Press, New York, 294 pp

West G, Inzé D, Beemster GT (2004) Cell cycle modulation in the response of

the primary root of Arabidopsis to salt stress. Plant Physiology 135, 1050-1058

- Williamson LC, Ribrioux SP, Fitter AH, Leyser HM (2001) Phosphate availability regulates root system architecture in *Arabidopsis*. *Plant Physiology* 126, 875-882
- Xie Q, Guo HS, Dallman G, Fang S, Weissman AM, Chua NH (2002) SINAT5 promotes ubiquitin-related degradation of NAC1 to attenuate auxin signals. *Nature* 419, 167-170
- Xin ZY, Zhou X, Pilet PE (1997) Level changes of jasmonic, abscisic and indole-3yl-acetic acids in maize under desiccation stress. *Journal of Plant Physiology* 151, 120-124
- Xiong L, Ishitani M, Zhu JK (1999) Interaction of osmotic stress, ABA and low temperature in the regulation of stress gene expression in *Arabidopsis* thaliana. Plant Physiology 119, 205-211
- Yang Q, Chen Z, Zhou X, Yin H, Li X, Xin X, Hong X, Zhu J-K, Gong Z (2009) Overexpression of SOS (Salt Overly Sensitive) genes increases the salt tolerance in transgenic Arabidopsis. Molecular Plant 2, 22-31
- Zazimalova E, Napier RM (2003) Points of regulation for auxin action. *Plant Cell Reports* 21, 625-634
- Zolla G, Heimer YM, Barak S (2010) Mild salinity stimulates a stress-induced morphogenic response in Arabidopsis thaliana roots. Journal of Experimental Botany 61, 211-224
- Zhang H, Forde BG (1998) An Arabidopsis MADS box gene that controls nutrient-induced changes in root architecture. Science 279, 407-409
- Zhang H, Forde BG (2000) Regulation of *Arabidopsis* root development by nitrate availability. *Journal of Experimental Botany* **51**, 51-59
- Zhang H, Jennings A, Barlow PW, Forde BG (1999) Dual pathways for regulation of root branching by nitrate. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA 96, 6529-6534
- Zhao DY, Tian QY, Li LH, Zhang WH (2007) Nitric oxide is involved in nitrate-induced inhibition of root elongation in Zea mays. Annals of Botany (London) 100, 497-503
- Zhu JK (2003) Regulation of ion homeostasis under salt stress. Current Opinion in Plant Biology 6, 441-445